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Consolidation Review Task Force – Governance and Mission Committee 
Meeting Minutes
February 20, 2014
9:00 a.m.
Location:  Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
In attendance:  Michael Munz (Vice Chair), Lad Daniels, Georgette Dumont, Chuck Arnold, Jim Rinaman, Dwain Senterfitt, Cynthia Austin
Excused: Peter Rummell (Chair)
Also: Task Force Member Steve Rohan, Damian Cook – Task Force Administrator
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Meeting Convened:  9:06 a.m.
Vice Chairman Munz convened the meeting and the members introduced themselves for the record.
Continuity and transfer of institutional knowledge
Damian Cook distributed a list of questions he developed with Task Force Chair Lori Boyer to guide the committee’s discussion of these issues and to prompt decisions on formal recommendations, which could also be recommendations for no change. The committee felt that it had reached conclusion at a previous meeting on the subjects of moving the City elections to the fall for 2015 and every four years thereafter and requested that that conclusion be brought forward in the form of a recommendation.  The group discussed the potential extension of term limitations to three 4-year terms for city council members and Damian Cook reported that research has not uncovered any other jurisdiction that has adopted or even considered a three term limit.
Steve Rohan suggested that one of the biggest reasons for loss of institutional knowledge in the City in the past 25 years is the loss of civil service application to lower levels of management. He believes that as more and more positions lose civil service protection and are replaced with each change of administration, there are fewer and fewer long-time employees in managerial jobs who have historical institutional knowledge to carry over form one administration to the next.  Committee members debated to what extent mayors should be able to replace employees and managers without cause during an administrative change-over and the difficulty of discharging civil service employees even for cause. Possible amendment of the mayor’s term to either one or two 6-years terms was discussed, as was the potential elimination of term limits altogether for the mayor. The group was split over whether or not to recommend elimination of term limits. Lad Daniels opposed all term limits but advocated at least for extending city council’s term limits, if there are any, beyond the term limit of the mayor to allow the council to have some long-term knowledge and experience to counterbalance to the inherent power of the strong mayor’s office.
Cynthia Austin recommended designation of some person, office or entity to act as the City’s repository of historical information and trainer of new elected officials and employees to transmit institutional knowledge, policy, precedent and the City’s strategic plan from one administration, council and independent authority board to the next. Perhaps transition training could be mandated in the Charter and which would explicitly state which offices would be subject to undergoing the training. 
Office of General Counsel issues
The committee reviewed the document entitled OGC Charter Recommendations Version 2 prepared by Steve Rohan and Jim Rinaman to reflect committee discussion and suggestions from prior meetings. Mr. Rohan answered questions and clarified the intent of some of the recommended new language in various sections. Mr. Rinaman posed several questions regarding the wording regarding the power to issue binding legal opinions and the group felt that the language as presented was sufficiently comprehensive. Mr. Munz recalled that the committee had talked about requiring the mayor to consult with a variety of other parties (constitutional officers, independent agencies, former general counsels) before deciding on his/her nominee; the committee felt the language was sufficient as written.  In Sec. 7.205 in the fourth paragraph at the end of the first line the committee changed “the mayor may shall immediately appoint an acting general counsel…”
The committee approved the OGC recommendation document Version 2 as amended today.

Chairwoman Boyer asked the committee to provide a document along with its recommendations to the full Task Force that would briefly summarize the committee’s rationale for making the recommendations it makes and for deciding not to make other recommendations after thoughtful consideration. She specifically asked the committee to present some background on the following issues: 1) the General Counsel’s power to issue binding legal opinions; 2) the discussion of term limits and/or no pension eligibility for the General Counsel to prevent any motivation to make decisions based on trying to stay in office for a long time and to curry favor with the appointing mayor for that purpose; and 3) discussion of a mandatory responsibility on the part of the General Counsel to be aware of all the provisions in the Ordinance Code and to affirmatively caution the City Council about any instance when proposed legislation conflicts with existing provisions of the Ordinance Code. Chuck Arnold suggested adding an additional sentence at the end of Sec. 7.202 to deal with that issue and Mr. Rohan agreed to craft language to that end.
The committee approved the recommendations relating to the Office of General Counsel as amended to this point.

Continuity and transfer of institutional knowledge (continued)
Guy Anderson suggested that the continuity training function might be out-sourced to a local college, which might make it less subject to political influence.  The committee discussed whether the strategic plan/continuity function should be placed in an existing office or a newly-created office or entity. Cynthia Austin suggested that the continuity and legal training function should be separate from the strategic planning process because they serve different functions. Lori Boyer said that the current City Council training process covers a great deal of territory, but isn’t as useful as it would be several months after the council takes office. The training is almost a case of “too much, too soon” and would be more effective after council members have had several months to get their feet wet and understand how the system operates  and what issues are in play. She believes it would be helpful for both the City Council and the independent authority boards to get a better introduction to each other to broaden their perspectives about the whole city, not just their agency. Jim Rinaman suggested that JCCI is an agency that has the skills to do such training. Ms. Austin felt that training for independent authority boards should be done by someone other than the authority CEO and staff, who have a vested interest in influencing what the boards learns about the agency and how it operates. The group discussed the twin difficulties of devising a method of orientation of new council members and independent authority board members that is not excessively controlled by their agency staffs with a motive to influence what the new members learn and how they are instructed to operate, and of devising a method of coordinating and meshing the visions and strategic plans of the city and the authorities given the authorities’ independence. Several members felt that creating an independent commission to oversee the development and implementation of an overall strategic plan and/or to be the keeper of historical knowledge and provider of training would have the effect of creating yet another center of power separate from and potentially in conflict with the strong mayor.
The committee discussed the degree to which the City’s grand strategic plan should or could be conceived and led by the City versus the business sector. Lori Boyer suggested that Jacksonville’s situation is unique in comparison with the cities that have been discussed earlier (Indianapolis, Birmingham, Charlotte) because of our independent authorities that provide essential public services but aren’t under the direct control of the Mayor and City Council as they are in other cities, which means they can deviate from the city’s vision and plan because of their independence.  It was noted that Jacksonville’s mayor, by virtue of term limits, is limited to a short time horizon while the strategic plan and vision need to be much longer-term. The difficulty of ensuring follow-through and consistent action was discussed, with members citing previous examples of failed implementation of good plans when handed off to the City to oversee (i.e. Blueprint for Prosperity). Mr. Munz will ask Damian Cook to summarize this good discussion and circulate it to the members so that ideas and be formulated and specific proposals can be made at next week’s meeting.
Meeting Adjourned:  11:41 a.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 
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